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1. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 
A regular meeting of the Council of the City of Blue Ash, Ohio, was held on February 12, 2015. Mayor Lee Czerwonka called the meeting to order in Council Chambers at 7:00 PM. 

2. OPENING CEREMONIES

Mayor Czerwonka led those assembled in the Pledge of Allegiance.

3. ROLL CALL

MEMBERS PRESENT:
Vice Mayor Tom Adamec, Councilman Rick Bryan, Councilman Robert Buckman, Councilman Marc Sirkin, Councilwoman Stephanie Stoller, Councilman James Sumner, and Mayor Lee Czerwonka 

ALSO PRESENT:

City Manager David Waltz, Solicitor Bryan Pacheco, Clerk of Council Jamie Eifert, Assistant City Manager Kelly Harrington, Parks & Recreation Director Chuck Funk, Public Works Director Gordon Perry, Fire Chief Rick Brown, Police Chief Paul Hartinger, Administrative Assistant Karla Plank, NESL Marika Lee, and interested citizens

4. APPOINTMENT OF PERSON(S) TO READ ORDINANCES IN FULL IN REAR OF COUNCIL CHAMBERS
Mayor Czerwonka appointed Kelly Harrington to read the legislation (ordinances) in their entirety in the rear of Council Chambers. 

5. ACCEPTANCE OF AGENDA

Councilwoman Stoller moved, Councilman Buckman seconded to accept the agenda. A voice vote was taken. All members present voted yes. Motion carried.

1. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER

2. OPENING CEREMONIES

3. ROLL CALL –Clerk of Council Jamie K. Eifert
4. Appointment of person(s) to read ordinances in full in rear of Council Chambers

5. ACCEPTANCE OF AGENDA

6. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

a. Regular Meeting of January 22, 2015

7. COMMUNICATIONS

a. Communications to Council –Clerk of Council Jamie K. Eifert

b. Reports From Outside Agencies

c. Mayor’s Report – January 2015

d. Financial Report – Motion to accept the report for January 2015

e. Proclamation – Retirement of City Engineer John Eisenmann

8. HEARINGS FROM CITIZENS

9. COMMITTEE REPORTS

a. Parks & Recreation Committee, Robert J. Buckman, Jr., Chairperson

1. Ordinance No. 2015-7, 
amending Ordinance No. 2014-10 regarding the replacement piping and valves for golf course irrigation pump house

b. Public Works Committee, Marc Sirkin, Chairperson

1. Ordinance No. 2015-8, 
authorizing the purchase of a backhoe loader

2. Ordinance No. 2015-9, 
authorizing the purchase of a front plow truck 

3. Ordinance No. 2015-10,
authorizing an agreement for installation of temperature controls and monitoring points for the Community Building at Summit Park 

c. Planning & Zoning Committee, James W. Sumner, Chairperson

1. Motion setting a public hearing for 7:05 PM, Thursday, March 26, 2015, to consider approval of a Zoning Map Amendment to rezone approximately 0.9615 acres at 9415 Plainfield Road to the R-3 Residential District.

2. Motion setting a public hearing for 7:10 PM, Thursday, March 26, 2015, to consider approval of a Special Use Permit for a townhouse development on approximately 0.9615 acres at 9415 Plainfield Road in an R-3 Residential District.

10. MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS

11. ADJOURNMENT

6. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Councilman Bryan moved, Councilman Sirkin seconded to approve the minutes of the regular meeting of January 22, 2015. A voice vote was taken. All members present voted yes. Motion carried.

7. COMMUNICATIONS

a.
Communications to Council
There were no communications presented to Council.

b.
Reports From Outside Agencies
There were no representatives from outside agencies present at the meeting.

c.
Mayor's Report – January 2015
TOTAL RECEIPTS:

$10,297.00
DISBURSEMENTS:
To Blue Ash


 Fines/costs/Expungements/forfeitures/NSF check charges, vendor permits)
$7,204.00

To the State of OH:
$2,995.50



Victims of Crime
$643.00



General Rev Fund
now included in 2b on SC form


Expungements
$0



Indigent Defense Support fund
$1,855.00



Drug Law Enforcement Fund
$227.50



Justice Program Service Fund



Seat Belts
$270.00



Indigent Driver’s Alcohol Trtm’t Fund
$97.50

Refund of overpaid fines
$0

Bond Money returned 
$0
Restitution payment
$0

TOTAL DISBURSEMENTS

$10,297.00

BALANCE IN BONDS:  1/31/15

$540.00

Mayor’s Court traffic citations
92

Mayor’s Court criminal citations
12
Total Mayor’s Court cases 
104

Blue Ash rev. from Mayor’s Ct. Cases: ……………………………………………………………………………….
$7,204.00
d.
Financial Report – January 2015
Councilman Sirkin moved, Councilwoman Stoller seconded to accept the Financial Report for January 2015 as submitted. A voice vote was taken. All members present voted yes. Motion carried.

	CITY OF BLUE ASH FINANCIAL POSITION STATEMENT- MONTH ENDING January 31, 2015

	MONTH TO DATE/YEAR TO DATE
	2014
	2015

	START OF MONTH FUND BALANCE: 
	
	$47,822,201.82
	
	58,750,116.31

	Revenues:
	
	
	
	

	
Earnings Tax Collections:
	$3,327,357.75
	
	3,300,750.97
	

	
Debt Financing (long term)
	-
	
	-
	

	
Debt Financing (short term)
	-
	
	-
	

	
Other Revenue Received:
	966,460.28
	
	937,313.02
	

	
= Total Monthly Receipts
	
	4,293,818.03
	
	4,238,063.99

	Expenditures:
	
	
	
	

	
Long Term debt retirement
	126,320.48
	
	126,320.48
	

	
Short term debt refinancing
	-
	
	-
	

	
Other Expenditures:
	3,919,395.96
	
	4,550,392.74
	

	
= Total Monthly Expenditures:
	
	(4,045,716.44)
	
	(4,676,713.22)

	END OF MONTH/YEAR FUND BALANCE: 
	
	48,070,303.40
	
	58,311,467.08

	
	
	
	
	

	YTD Interest Received $3,322.77
	
	
	
	

	BLUE ASH INCOME TAX RECEIPT SUMMARY - MONTH ENDING January 31, 2015

	MONTH-TO-DATE/YEAR TO DATE
	2014
	2015

	
Business Net Profit
	774,154.34
	
	570,498.84
	

	
Resident Net Profit
	75,692.73
	
	63,028.67
	

	
Non-Resident Net Profit
	41,728.29
	
	24,846.16
	

	
Subcontractor Net Profit
	11,777.40
	
	4,425.11
	

	
Net Profit Total
	
	903,352.76
	
	662,798.78

	
Withholding
	2,344,981.70
	
	2,581,738.69
	

	
Subcontractor Withholding
	79,023.29
	
	56,213.50
	

	
Withholding Total
	
	2,424,004.99
	
	2,637,952.19

	
Monthly Collection Totals
	
	$3,327,357.75
	
	$3,300,750.97

	
	
	
	
	-.80%

	
YTD Refund Totals
	
	$71,811.92
	
	


e.
Proclamation – Retirement of City Engineer John Eisenmann
Mayor Czerwonka read in full the following proclamation honoring John Eisenmann’s retirement after for his many years of service as the City’s Engineer.

Proclamation it is one of the responsibilities of the Mayor of the City of Blue Ash to recognize individuals of great significance to our community; and 
WHEREAS,  John Eisenmann began his employment with CDS Associates, in May of 1978, following six years of prior service as a project engineer for the City of Middletown, Ohio; and 
WHEREAS, 
Mr. Eisenmann began working with the City of Blue Ash in 1981, serving as the City’s Engineer for over 33 years; and 

WHEREAS,
during his time as City Engineer, Mr. Eisenmann was responsible for designing capital improvement projects, reviewing community development plans, overseeing traffic control systems, supporting traffic issue resolution, aiding the City in grant applications, and designing and reviewing storm water issues; and 

WHEREAS, 
in the course of his career while working with the City of Blue Ash, Mr. Eisenmann reviewed hundreds of plans for private residential and commercial developments, providing assistance to the thousands of residents and corporate citizens who call Blue Ash “home”; and 

WHEREAS, 
Mr. Eisenmann assisted with the Glendale Milford Road  and Kenwood Road improvements, along with the widening of Reed Hartman Highway and Kenwood Road; and

WHEREAS,
Mr. Eisenmann also assisted with the Sidewalk Connectivity Plan, contributing to over 13 miles of improvements that allow pedestrians to safely walk, run, and bike throughout Blue Ash; and 

WHEREAS,
Mr. Eisenmann was actively involved during the redevelopment of Downtown Blue Ash both as the City’s Engineer and as a member of the Downtown Design Review Committee; and 

WHEREAS, 
on December 22, 2014, Mr. Eisenmann retired from his position at CT Consultants, formerly known as CDS Associates, marking an appropriate time to pay tribute to Mr. Eisenmann and to thank him for his many years of dedicated and faithful service to the City of Blue Ash.  

NOW, THEREFORE, I, Lee Czerwonka, Mayor of the City of Blue Ash, Ohio, do hereby proclaim Thursday, February 12, 2015 as “JOHN EISENMANN DAY” in the City of Blue Ash, Ohio, and hereby urge the citizens of the City of Blue Ash to salute Mr. Eisenmann on his special day, to thank him for his many substantial contributions towards the City, as well as to the community, and to congratulate him on his retirement from the CT Consultants.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto subscribed my name and caused the Seal of the City of Blue Ash, Ohio, to be affixed this 12th day of February, Two-Thousand Fifteen.






 /s/ Lee Czerwonka









Lee Czerwonka, Mayor 

Mr. Eisenmann thanked Council and Administration for giving him the opportunity to work as the City’s engineer for 33 years.  He plans to do some traveling and perhaps do some volunteer work.  

City Manager David Waltz presented Mr. Eisenmann with a gift card for the Blue Ash Golf Course.  Mr. Waltz indicated it has been a pleasure to work with Mr. Eisenmann not only in Blue Ash but also in Silverton.  Mr. Eisenmann has worked thousands of hours, on many projects, and often times, behind the scenes.  Many do not realize the contribution Mr. Eisenmann has made, but the City of Blue along with the former City Manager Marvin Thompson recognize all that he has done and thanked him for everything.  

8. HEARINGS FROM CITIZENS

Peter Nord, Kenridge Lake, noticed Fire Chief Brown wearing a reflective jacket.  He feels the City should have an Ordinance requiring residents walking or running in the evening to wear reflective gear.  

Mr. Nord also suggested that the City remove the new lighted LED sign at the Fire Department.  He feels the bright lights do not fit in with the neighborhood.  

Police Chief Hartinger indicated that the Police Department often hands out light reflectors to pedestrians when walking in the dark and can also be used for dog collars.  

Hearings from Citizens was declared closed at 7:16 PM.

9. COMMITTEE REPORTS

Prior to the Council meeting, Council members received the following report describing agenda items:

This memo offers a brief description of the topics included on the February 12th Council agenda. 

9.a.1. Ordinance No. 2015-7 – amending Ordinance No. 2014-10 regarding the replacement piping and valves for golf course irrigation pump house

Ordinance No. 2015-7 addresses the need to increase payment to Propump & Controls for repairs needed to continue the work necessary to refurbishing the pump station with new stainless steel piping and valves for an amount not to exceed $24,000.  These repairs were identified in 2014, but the work wasn’t able to be completed before the system had to be used in the spring of 2014.  Work resumed in the winter during the pump station’s downtime.  Funding for this equipment was approved by City Council in the 2015 final budget.

Please direct questions regarding this resolution to the Parks and Recreation Director.  

9.b.1. Ordinance No. 2015-8 – authorizing the purchase of a backhoe loader

Ordinance No. 2015-8 authorizes the City Manager to enter into an agreement with Southeastern Equipment Co., Inc. for the purchase of a 2015 Case 580 Super N Backhoe Loader (plus related accessories or equipment), for an amount not to exceed $74,814.60 as available through the State’s Cooperative Purchasing program via Contract #800185. This loader replaces a 1995 backhoe loader with a trade-in value of $17,000.  This backhoe loader is necessary for excavation work, loading of materials, and to meet the needs of our citizens. Funding for this equipment was approved by City Council in the 2015 final budget.

Please direct questions regarding this ordinance to the Public Works Director.

9.b.2. Ordinance No. 2015-9 – authorizing the purchase of a front plow truck 

Ordinance No. 2015-9 authorizes the City Manager to enter into an agreement with Rush Truck Centers for the purchase of an International front plow truck (plus related accessories or equipment) for an amount not to exceed $87,500 as available through the Ohio Department of Transportation’s Cooperative Purchasing program via Contract #023-14. This truck replaces the Service Department’s Unit #35 which will be sold through auction. This truck is necessary for proper clearing of City roadways during winter months and to meet other needs of our citizens. Funding for this equipment was approved by City Council in the 2015 final budget.

Please direct questions regarding this ordinance to the Public Works Director.

9.b.3. Ordinance No. 2015-10 – authorizing an agreement for installation of temperature controls and monitoring points for Community Building at Summit Park 

Ordinance No. 2015-10 authorizes an agreement with Point to Point Systems for the purchase and installation of temperature controls and monitoring points, as well as, DDC controls for the restroom facility HVAC system.  The City has a favorable long-term relationship with this vendor for these types of services.  In order to maintain continuity and consistency with the existing DDC control and monitoring systems throughout the City, it is recommended and would be in the best interest of the City to contract with Point to Point for this professional service.  The total cost for the standard equipment, installation, and service is $102,750. 

Please direct questions regarding this ordinance to the Public Works Director. 

9.c.1. Motion setting a Public Hearing for 7:05 pm, Thursday, March 26, 2015, to consider approval of a Zoning Map Amendment to rezone approximately 0.9615 acres at 9415 Plainfield Road to the R-3 Residential District

Michael Heines of JAE Capital, LLC is proposing to construct a townhouse development with six dwelling units on this parcel, in conjunction with the Creekside Pointe development which is already under construction on the other side of Old Plainfield Road.  The proposed plan is not possible in the R-4 district.  The requested R-3 zoning is consistent with the rest of the townhouse development zoning.  Planning Commission recommended approval at its regularly scheduled meeting on February 5th.

Please direct questions regarding this motion to the Community Development Director.

9.c.2. Motion setting a Public Hearing for 7:10 pm, Thursday, March 26, 2015, to consider approval of a Special Use Permit for a townhouse development on approximately 0.9615 acres at 9415 Plainfield Road in an R-3 Residential District
Michael Heines of JAE Capital, LLC is proposing to construct a townhouse development with six dwelling units on this parcel, in conjunction with the Creekside Pointe development which is already under construction on the other side of Old Plainfield Road.  The proposed plan is only possible if the Zoning Map Amendment request to change the zoning of this parcel from R-4 to R-3 Residential is also approved.  Planning Commission recommended approval at its regularly scheduled meeting on February 5th.

Please direct questions regarding this motion to the Community Development Director.

a. Parks & Recreation Committee, Robert J. Buckman, Jr., Chairperson
Councilman Buckman asked the Clerk to read Ordinance No. 2015-7 by title only.

THEN WAS PRESENTED AND READ BY TITLE ONLY:

ORDINANCE NO. 2015-7

AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 2014-10 REGARDING A CONTRACT FOR THE PURCHASE OF PIPING AND VALVES CONTAINED IN THE PUMP HOUSE AT THE BLUE ASH GOLF COURSE; AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY

Councilman Buckman moved, Councilman Sumner seconded to suspend the rules of Council requiring a second reading of the ordinance. The Clerk called the roll. Councilpersons Bryan, Sirkin, Stoller, Sumner, Buckman, Adamec, and Mayor Czerwonka voted yes. Seven yeses. Motion carried.

Councilman Buckman moved, Councilman Sirkin seconded to adopt Ordinance No. 2015-7. 

There being no discussion, the Clerk called the roll. Councilpersons Sirkin, Stoller, Sumner, Buckman, Adamec, Bryan, and Mayor Czerwonka voted yes. Seven yeses. Ordinance No. 2015-7 passed.

b. Public Works Committee, Marc Sirkin, Chairperson
Councilman Sirkin asked the Clerk to read Ordinance No. 2015-8 by title only.

THEN WAS PRESENTED AND READ BY TITLE ONLY:

ORDINANCE NO. 2015-8

AUTHORIZING THE PURCHASE OF A BACKHOE LOADER (PLUS RELATED ACCESSORIES OR EQUIPMENT) THROUGH THE STATE OF OHIO’S COOPERATIVE PURCHASING PROGRAM; AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY

Councilman Sirkin moved, Councilwoman Stoller seconded to suspend the rules of Council requiring a second reading of the ordinance. The Clerk called the roll. Councilpersons Stoller, Sumner, Buckman, Adamec, Bryan, Sirkin, and Mayor Czerwonka voted yes. Seven yeses. Motion carried.

Councilman Sirkin moved, Councilwoman Stoller seconded to adopt Ordinance No. 2015-8. 

There being no discussion, the Clerk called the roll. Councilpersons Sumner, Buckman, Adamec, Bryan, Sirkin, Stoller, and Mayor Czerwonka voted yes. Seven yeses. Ordinance No. 2015-8 passed.

Councilman Sirkin asked the Clerk to read Ordinance No. 2015-9 by title only.

THEN WAS PRESENTED AND READ BY TITLE ONLY:

ORDINANCE NO. 2015-9

AUTHORIZING THE PURCHASE OF AN INTERNATIONAL FRONT PLOW TRUCK (PLUS RELATED ACCESSORIES OR EQUIPMENT) THROUGH THE OHIO DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION COOPERATIVE PURCHASING PROGRAM; AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY

Councilman Sirkin moved, Councilman Bryan seconded to suspend the rules of Council requiring a second reading of the ordinance. The Clerk called the roll. Councilpersons Buckman, Adamec, Bryan, Sirkin, Stoller, Sumner, and Mayor Czerwonka voted yes. Seven yeses. Motion carried.

Councilman Sirkin moved, Councilman Buckman seconded to adopt Ordinance No. 2015-9. 

There being no discussion, the Clerk called the roll. Councilpersons Adamec, Bryan, Sirkin, Stoller, Sumner, Buckman, and Mayor Czerwonka voted yes. Seven yeses. Ordinance No. 2015-9 passed.

Councilman Sirkin asked the Clerk to read Ordinance No. 2015-10 by title only.

THEN WAS PRESENTED AND READ BY TITLE ONLY:

ORDINANCE NO. 2015-10

AUTHORIZING A PROFESSIONAL SERVICES CONTRACT WITH POINT TO POINT SYSTEMS FOR THE PURCHASE, INSTALLATION AND CENTRAL CONTROL OF TEMPERATURE CONTROLS AND MONITORING POINTS FOR THE COMMUNITY BUILDING AT SUMMIT PARK; AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY

Councilman Sirkin moved, Councilwoman Stoller seconded to suspend the rules of Council requiring a second reading of the ordinance. The Clerk called the roll. Councilpersons Bryan, Sirkin, Stoller, Sumner, Buckman, Adamec, and Mayor Czerwonka voted yes. Seven yeses. Motion carried.

Councilman Sirkin moved, Councilman Buckman seconded to adopt Ordinance No. 2015-10. 

There being no discussion, the Clerk called the roll. Councilpersons Sirkin, Stoller, Sumner, Buckman, Adamec, Bryan, and Mayor Czerwonka voted yes. Seven yeses. Ordinance No. 2015-10 passed.

c. Planning & Zoning Committee, James W. Sumner, Chairperson
Councilman Sumner moved, Councilman Sirkin seconded setting a public hearing for 7:05 PM, Thursday, March 26, 2015, to consider approval of a Zoning Map Amendment to rezone approximately 0.9615 acres at 9415 Plainfield Road to the R-3 Residential District.  A voice vote was taken.  All members present voted yes.  Motion carried.  

Councilman Sumner moved, Councilman Buckman seconded setting a public hearing for 7:10 PM, Thursday, March 26, 2015, to consider approval of a Special Use Permit for a townhouse development on approximately 0.9615 acres at 9415 Plainfield Road in an R-3 Residential District.  A voice vote was taken.  All members present voted yes.  Motion carried.  

10. MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS
Mr. Waltz indicated a draft of the Comprehensive Plan was provided to Planning Commission.  Once Planning Commission has reviewed the plan, a presentation from the consultant will be made during a March Council meeting.  

Mr. Waltz also indicated there would be a presentation regarding the status of Phase 1 and Phase 2 of Summit Park in the near future.  

Mr. Waltz stated Assistant City Manager Kelly Harrington provided Council with a memo regarding the Tree Program.  He explained that the City had a Tree Program for a number of years in the past but it faded out due to a variety of reasons.  It was suggested the City consider reviving the Tree Program due to some decimation of trees, primarily Emerald Ash Borer.  Administration suggested bringing back the Tree Program to targeted areas, such as the CRA area, to encourage revitalization.  Further, there has been new construction on non-residential or large scale residential next to smaller residential.  He felt the Tree Program could be an opportunity to provide residents with some tree buffering on their property.  Administration proposed a $200 voucher, which is 50% toward a $400 purchase of a tree or trees that could be planted by the nursery in residents’ yards.  For situations where residential property is adjacent to a non-single family residential unit, a $500 voucher  or 50% on a $1,000 purchase could be issued towards tree purchases for buffering purposes.  As part of the program, the nurseries would plant the trees and provide a warranty on the trees purchased.  

In answering Councilwoman Stoller’s question, Mr. Waltz indicated that the nursery would determine where the best place would be to plant the tree.  In order to get the $200 voucher, the tree has to be visible from the front, but for the buffer, the nursery will be able to assist for best buffering use.  

Vice Mayor Adamec stated that the Tree Program for the CRA area helps improve the property values of the neighborhoods.  He feels $1,000 should be programmed for buffering areas where setbacks are 10 feet.  

Councilman Sirkin stated he didn’t know what $1,000 would do for a buffer, but felt with the 4900 Project constructing 50 foot high buildings that there might be a need for even more buffering.  He felt the $500 voucher was not adequate for tree buffering and should be increased to a $1,000 voucher or a $2,000 purchase for residents close to multi-family or commercial units.  

Councilman Sumner moved, Councilman Sirkin seconded to authorize funding and approval of the Tree Program as written in the February 10, 2015 Memo to Council with the consideration that it could be amended in the future depending on further review.  A voice vote was taken.  All members present voted yes.  Motion carried.  
Vice Mayor Adamec added that if the residents like the program, they will participate.  He feels those who will take advantage of it will be those in the buffering zone.  He feels it is important to keep up the neighborhoods.  Vice Mayor Adamec suggested to revise the motion and authorizing up to $1,000 to assist with buffer rather than the recommended $500.

Councilman Sumner suggested the City move forward with the Tree Program as written and get reactions from the citizens and revise it if needed.  Council then decided not to amend the program for now

Fire Chief Brown stated that Kevin Baum went into cardiac arrest during the Matthew 25: Ministries Fighting Hunger 5K race in November.  He visited the fire department today to thank those who saved his life.  

Police Chief Hartinger informed Council of a Public Forum being planned for March 9th at the University of Cincinnati to discuss Police Community Relations.  He will provide more details as they become available.  

Councilman Buckman informed Mr. Perry of a dumpster by the United Dairy Farmer that is near the new sidewalks going in downtown.  He is concerned that the seepage debris from the garbage will affect the condition of the sidewalk.

Council and Administration gave their many thanks and congratulations to John Eisenmann on his retirement.   

11. ADJOURNMENT
All items on the agenda having been acted upon, Councilman Sumner moved, Councilman Buckman seconded to adjourn the meeting. A voice vote was taken. All members voted yes. The Council meeting was adjourned at approximately 7:45 PM.







______________________________________







Lee Czerwonka, Mayor

_________________________________________

Jamie K. Eifert, Clerk of Council

MINUTES RECORDED AND WRITTEN BY:

________________________________________

Karla Plank, Administrative Assistant

